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MAINE LAND USE PLANNING COMMISSION 
Department of Agriculture, Conservation & Forestry 

22 State House Station, Augusta, Maine 04333-0022 
TEL (207) 287-2631     FAX (207) 287-7439 

 
MINUTES 

 

REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING 
Bartley Cove Events Center, 241 Pritham Ave., Greenville 

October 9, 2019; 10:00am Start Time 
 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT 
Everett Worcester, Chair Millard Billings James May           Gwen Hilton            Durwood Humphrey 
Betsy Fitzgerald, Vice-Chair William Gilmore Peter Pray             Bob Everett 

STAFF PRESENT  
Stacie Beyer, Planning Mgr. Naomi Kirk-Lawlor, Senior Planner 
Jean Flannery, Permitting & Compliance Mgr. Keith Smith, Greenville Regional Rep. 
Bill Hinkel, P&C Regional Supervisor Debbie Kaczowski, Greenville Senior Regional Rep.  

OTHERS PRESENT 

Amanda Beal, DACF Commissioner 
Bob Marvinney, Director, Bureau of Resource Information and Land Use Planning 
Lauren Parker, AAG 
Kim Mitchell, Audio Recording 

See attached Sign in Sheet(s) 

Note: Commission votes are recorded in the following order: 
number voting in favor of a motion – number voting against a motion – number abstaining – number absent 

 
ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 
 

Introductions: 
Introductions were made by members of the Commission board. 
 
Minute Approvals: 
Commissioner Fitzgerald moved to approve the September 11, 2019 minutes; Commissioner Gilmore seconded; 
Vote: 9-0-0-0 Unanimous  
 
Officer Elections: 
Commissioner Billings motioned to continue with the same officer’s; Commissioner Fitzgerald moved to approve 
and Commissioner Gilmore seconded; Vote: 9-0-0-0 Unanimous  
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Director’s Report: 
Commissioner Beal provided the Director’s report in which she thanked the Commission for the great work that they 
do.  Commissioner Beal provided an update stating that the Executive Director position is vacant, it has been 
posted for a couple weeks, and they have received a number of applicants.  Commissioner Beal stated that she met 
with staff and listened to what they were looking for in a new Executive Director as well as hearing from Chair 
Worcester on what the Commissioners would like to see in the next Executive Director. Commissioner Beal stated 
that she and Bob Marvinney, Director of the Bureau of Resource Information and Land Use Planning, are 
evaluating the applicants and will be doing a first wave of interviews and will be back in touch with Chair Worcester 
if there is discussion to be had from the Commissioners along the way.  Commissioner Beal stated that they are 
balancing the process as they want to fill the position as quickly as possible, but also do not want to rush the 
decision, recognizing it is important to get the right person to serve the needs all the way around.  Commissioner 
Beal gave staff announcements stating that Stacie Beyer is now the Planning Manager, Ben Godsoe is in a new 
role as Acting Chief Planner, and Joshua Brown has been promoted to the Senior Regional Representative in the 
Wilton office.  Commission members stated that Nick Livesay and Samantha Horn both did very well as Executive 
Directors.  Commissioner May stated that it is very important to the Commission to find an individual for the position 
that has no political agenda. Commissioner Beal stated that it is very important to her to find someone that is a 
good communicator, and someone that can understand the needs of staff, and supports the work, and also has a 
vision of where we are going.  Commissioner Beal said some of the candidates show real promise, and she looks 
forward to coming back once the process is farther down the road. 

 
 
ZONING MATTER 

 
Discussion on Weyerhaeuser Petition to Terminate Moosehead Region Concept Plan (ZP 707-B); Naomi 
Kirk-Lawlor – Somerset County and Piscataquis County, Maine. 
 
Naomi presented Weyerhaeuser’s petition to terminate the ten-year-old Moosehead Lake Region Concept Plan.  
She gave a brief overview of the contents and scale of the concept plan including conservation components, 
development components and the process of approval.  Naomi described Weyerhauser’s motivations for 
terminating the plan.  She listed the conservation elements and other public benefits that will remain in perpetuity.  
Naomi described recent community planning and economic development initiatives undertaken in the region and 
suggested that a future community-based planning project could draw on this already completed work.  She 
outlined the staff recommendation for a zoning petition process, in which the lands revert to management and 
protection zones, and which would allow the community planning process time to unfold without the pressure of 
impending development proposals. 

Chair Worcester asked if Staff are suggesting that the Commission hold off on terminating the plan until the 
community planning process is completed.  Naomi clarified that what staff are suggesting is a two-part process, in 
which the zoning petition to re-zone the lands to protection and management subdistricts proceeds.  This could 
happen jointly with a scoping process to see what type and scope of community planning process is wanted in the 
community.  Then the regional planning process would commence, after the plan was terminated.   

Commissioner Gilmore asked what is meant by ‘community,’ do we mean the community of Greenville, or 
surrounding areas?  Naomi answered that it would be more extensive than Greenville and would encompass the 
community surrounding Moosehead Lake. 

Commissioner Hilton stated that this is a great opportunity, if done well.  She stated that an advantage to 
community planning is that it could include the areas in white (outside of the concept plan) as well.  Naomi 
answered that, indeed community planning could include those areas, however, Staff do not feel that they yet have 
a handle on the scope of the planning project that is needed or wanted.  The project could range from a more 
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limited to a broader project. 

Commissioner Hilton raised a concern about rezoning to general management and the aesthetic impacts of forestry 
practices in the region and how the considerations for aesthetics in the plan would compare to the limitations put on 
timber harvest by the Maine Forest Practices Act.  Commissioner May stated that an important question for 
Weyerhaeuser is whether they would be operating under the Maine Forest Practices Act or whether they would be 
operating under Outcome Based Forestry.  Naomi stated that Staff have not yet reviewed the entire application and 
could come back to the Commission with more information on how forest harvesting practices could compare with 
the plan. 

Chair Worcester stated that this is a complicated issue, and it will take a while to sort out and that he would like to 
see the new Executive Director on board working with Staff on this issue.  He would not like to rush this issue. 

Commissioner Fitzgerald asked if perhaps it is too early to decide on process recommendations.  If it were her, she 
would want to review everything before she decided what the next step would be.  She asked to clarify that it has 
not all been reviewed yet. Naomi answered that, yes, that is correct; staff have not yet comprehensively reviewed 
the petition. 

Chair Worcester stated that down the line, once we get more information, he is sure there will be a public hearing, 
however we are not ready for that process now.  

AAG, Lauren Parker, asked if Staff have any sense of when BPL and Weyerhaeuser are going to wrap up the 50-
acre donation process.  Naomi answered that she does not know. 

Commissioner Billings stated that he thinks a public hearing before the application is deemed to be complete is 
premature.  Chair Worcester agreed. 

Stacie asked whether the Commission would like to direct staff to initiate the scoping process to see if there is 
interest in the community for a community planning process.  Chair Worcester answered in the affirmative. 

Commissioner May asked whether Staff were recommending that Weyerhaeuser commit to the 50-acre donation?  
Naomi answered yes.  Chair Worcester pointed out that the plan has been in place for ten years and this 50-acre 
donation is not yet resolved.  Commissioner Billings stated his opinion that the 50-acre donation should be resolved 
before we proceed.  Chair Worcester recognized Luke Muzzy of Weyerhaeuser. 

Luke Muzzy stated that before Weyerhaeuser can commit to the donation they need a submittal from BPL.  The 
submittal was due 36 months after the plan was approved; however, they have not received it yet.  He stated that 
they will get there, and they are working on it.   

Chair Worcester stated that this is a situation where having the Executive Director would be useful in working things 
out with BPL.  Commissioner May stated that perhaps Commissioner Beal could help facilitate.  DACF 
Commissioner Beal, stated that there has been a change in administration and this is something we are actively 
working on now. 

Naomi stated that there is a member of the audience who has requested to speak.  Chair Worcester stated that the 
Commission is not at the point where they want to take testimony from anyone on this issue.  That will come. It is 
way too premature.   

Chair Worcester stated that, in his view, the Commission is not ready to request anything in writing yet from 
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Weyerhaeuser, it is premature.   

 

PLANNING MATTER 
 
Discussion on Marijuana and Hemp Impacts and Next Steps; Naomi Kirk-Lawlor. 
 
Naomi presented on the known land use impacts of hemp and marijuana cultivation and marijuana businesses.  
She discussed both zoning and land use standards as they relate to marijuana businesses.  She compared Maine’s 
regulatory structure within the LUPC service area with other communities’ laws and ordinances, as described in the 
staff memo on the subject.  

Commissioner Gilmore expressed concern about fire danger associated with indoor growing operations and the 
burden this puts on emergency responders.   

During the discussion of odor and hemp, Commissioner Hilton pointed out that there are natural odors that come 
from lots of agricultural activities.  Chair Worcester asked whether it was premature to address the odor impact from 
hemp cultivation before the Bureau of Agriculture drafts their Best Management Practices.  Naomi clarified that, if 
the Commission determines that the affects of odor from hemp cultivation are sufficiently detrimental to require odor 
standards before the BMPs are drafted, the Commission could pursue those through activity specific agricultural 
standards.  However, Staff are not making a recommendation on whether such standards should be pursued.  

Commissioner Everett asked how we would enforce the regulations relating to hazardous chemicals.  AAG Lauren 
Parker answered that because DAFS regulates that, and these are requirements to get a license, enforcement of 
those regulations would be something that DAFS would handle. 

Commissioner Hilton wondered if there was an annual renewal process for DAFS licenses.  Naomi answered that 
she was not sure if the DAFS provisional rules require an annual renewal process, but she can check. 

In response to discussion of how the licensing and local approval process works in the Adult Use Marijuana statute, 
Naomi explained the regulatory process of opening a marijuana establishment, including local opt-in, local approval, 
LUPC permit, and DAFS license.  

Naomi asked whether the Commission would like to pursue changing zoning or land use standards to address any 
of the impacts from marijuana establishments or hemp cultivation.  Commissioner Fitzgerald stated that the 
Commission cannot not do something to address these impacts.  Commissioner Fitzgerald asked for clarity on 
whether things can go forward before local opt-in is approved.  Naomi answered that local opt-in is required before 
a business can apply for licenses and permits.  Naomi also pointed out that County Commissioners may be waiting 
to see how the LUPC will handle these businesses before they choose to opt-in.   

Commissioner Humphrey asked if any County Commissioners have yet opted-in.  Naomi answered that, no, none 
have opted-in to her knowledge.  Commissioner Everett expressed a concern about how conflicting uses could 
develop in the future if we do not address this issue now.  Commissioner Billings said that the Commission would 
be wrong to bury its head in the sand and not address this issue; instead, we should get out in front of it before it’s 
too late.  Chair Worcester stated that clearly, we need to be more definitive in terms of odor and lighting.  

Commissioner May asked if County Commissioners were to opt-in, would that be county-wide or specific to a 
particular township.  Naomi answered that her understanding is that they could choose to do either, only certain 
townships, or all the townships in the County.  Commissioner Hilton suggested that it would be a good idea to touch 
base with the counties to see what their concerns are and what they are thinking about opt-in.  Perhaps, if the 
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County Commissioner needed more information, they could get someone from the Office of Marijuana Policy to 
come speak with the County Commissioners.  Commissioner Humphrey stated that the Aroostook County 
Commissioners are really wondering what the LUPC is going to do before they decide to opt-in.   

Chair Worcester stated that the Commission feels that we need to be more proactive about changes to land use 
standards, but not about zoning.  

 
CERTIFICATION MATTER 
 

Update on NECEC / CMP Corridor (SLC-9) – Site Law Certification; Bill Hinkel 
 
Bill Hinkel provided an update to the Commissioners regarding events since its deliberative session on September 
11, 2019: 
 
On September 18, 2019, CMP submitted to both the Commission and the Maine Department of Environmental 
Protection (“Department”) a petition to reopen the record.  This request was for the purpose of accepting evidence 
relevant to the Beattie Pond Recreation Protection (“P-RR”) subdistrict. CMP now proposes an alternative corridor 
alignment to avoid the Beattie Pond P-RR subdistrict.  On October 3, 2019, the Presiding Officers of the 
Department and the Commission reopened the record for the purpose of allowing the Applicant to amend its Site 
Law and NRPA applications and to gather additional evidence needed to evaluate the proposed alternative route 
outside of the Beattie Pond P-RR subdistrict.  On October 3, 2019, the Department sent to CMP a request for 
additional information.  Once the October 3 request for additional information is determined to be complete, public 
notice of the opportunity for additional public comment will be provided by the Department and Commission 
(newspapers, agency webpages, and through the GovDelivery service).  Intervenors will be allowed 30 days to 
submit written responses to the amendment in the form of evidence and comments.  CMP will then be allowed 14 
days to respond.  At this time, it appears the Commission will not resume deliberations on the NECEC project until 
early next year. 

     
Commissioner Hilton recused herself from the discussion.   
 
 

PERMITTING MATTER 
 

Telecommunications Tower for Rising Tide Towers, LLC (DP 5050); Bill Hinkel – Dallas Plantation, Franklin 
County, Maine.  
 
Bill provided a project overview to assist the Commission in its deliberative session and possible vote on the Draft 
Decision Document provided by staff on October 1, 2019.  He reviewed the permitting criteria and purpose of the D-
RS2 subdistrict. Bill described the potential visual and scenic impacts of the proposed project as they relate to the 
applicable review criteria.  He also described the use listing for utility facilities in D-RS2 subdistricts and the need for 
this use to be compatible with residential uses.  Bill presented a two-step process that first involved deciding 
whether or not the proposed project is compatible with residential uses and therefore is an allowed use, and 
whether or not the proposed project complies with the natural character and “harmonious fit” standards.  The 
Commissioners deliberated at this point.  Commissioner Hilton stated that she felt the tower was too close to 
neighboring properties and not compatible.  Commissioner Gilmore stated that he felt the applicant did not consider 
other areas beyond the D-RS2 subdistrict.  Commissioner Hilton questioned staff regarding whether other sites 
were considered.  Chair Worcester stated that he can envision situations where a cell tower could be approved in a 
residential setting, but not this proposed tower, adding that the applicant should have worked with the surrounding 
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property owners on siting and visual impacts. 
 
Commissioner May stated that he did not like making negative motions, and therefore was making a motion to 
approve the application, reserving the right to speak against the proposed project during discussion and prior to a 
vote.  Once the motion was seconded, Commissioner May stated that he did not believe the proposed tower was 
sited in an appropriate location, that the applicant did not submit enough information about the location, and that he 
agreed with other Commissioners who expressed similar concerns.  Chair Worcester called for a vote on 
Commissioner May’s motion.  The motion failed. 
 
Commissioner May moved to approve the application; Commissioner Fitzgerald seconded; Vote: 0-9-0-0 
Unanimous (motion to approve failed), requiring another motion 
 
AAG Parker provided review of the statutory provision requiring five votes to decide on the application and 
explained that the unanimous vote opposed to the motion to approve the application resulted in a situation where 
the application was left pending before the Commission.  AAG Parker explained that a negative motion, that is a 
motion to deny the application, is necessary if the Commission wished to vote to deny the application. 
 
Commissioner Gilmore made a motion to deny the application.  Commissioner Hilton stated that she felt the 
proposal did not meet the review criteria in that the proposed project would be incompatible with the residential 
uses and was not a harmonious fit.  Chair Worcester stated that he felt the proposal was incompatible with the D-
RS2 residential uses but was not problematic in terms of scenic impacts.  Commissioner Hilton asked if a more 
specific motion should be made to clarify on what ground the motion to deny was made.  Commissioner Gilmore 
amended his motion to clarify that the motion to deny is based on the failure of the proposal to be compatible with 
the D-RS2 residential uses.  Chair Worcester asked if the amendment was seconded, which is was by 
Commissioner Billings, and then asked for a vote on the amended motion.  The vote was: 8-0-1-0. 
 
Commissioner Gilmore moved to deny the application; Commissioner Billings seconded; Vote: 8-0-1-0 
Commissioner Humphrey abstained  
 

 
ADJOURN: Meeting adjourned at approximately 12:20 pm. 
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• SOM circulating a transition plan for returning work in office; overall message remains “if you can work from home, 
continue to do so”; staff are now able to travel 2 per vehicle with masks 

 
Commission Updates 
• Commissioner Lee Smith wished to share success of a 15,000-acre conservation project in the Sebago Lake 

headwaters and a working forest for 300+ years completed by several land trusts in western Maine. The full media 
release describing project sent in advance of the meeting. 

• Title 12 § 684 calls for annual election of officers; last done in October of 2019; we have an agenda item to elect officers 
today. 

 
Staff updates 
• Bill Hinkel has accepted a position as Executive Analyst for the Board of Environmental Protection at Maine DEP 

effective September 21, 2020. We will miss Bill and his excellent work ethic, work quality, and support to the entire 
agency. We have obtained approval to replace Bill and the hiring notice was posted September 16,2020. 

• Maine Forest Products Council tour August 20-21 for ED Judy East; thanks to MFPC, Wagner, Seven Islands, 
Weyerhaeuser, Nine Dragons, Stratton Lumber for a very helpful and informative tour. 
 

Project updates 
• Staff have completed the web site and outreach efforts to gather public input on the draft work plan for the review of the 

new location of development and subdivision rule changes that went into effect last year. Link to video sent ahead 
of the meeting; available on the web site; virtual public meeting scheduled on September 30th, and additional 
opportunities are available for input in the web site. We anticipate providing the Commission with a summary of the 
public input we receive at the October meeting. 

• Staff are also near completion on revisions to application forms for Zoning Petition, Subdivision and Development 
permits; new application forms will be more streamlined, user friendly, accessible and, once completed, will provide a 
template for updating all other forms. 

• Regional offices are fielding a lot of questions about buying and selling real estate in the UT. We are near final edits on 
a brochure to help landowners and field staff navigate their questions. Will be posted on line and printed within the week 
and we will share with Commissioners. 

 
Upcoming calendar 
• October Meeting 

o Schedule Chapter 4 for public comment (or Nov) 
o Public hearing Saddleback ZP 
o Report on Location of Development outreach meetings and web survey 
o Application forms 
o Likely settlement agreement EC 01-23 Timothy Albart’s sister (new owner) Cross Lake Twp Aroostook County. 
o Buckhorn Camps pre-application meeting with the Commission 

• November meeting 
o Report on Chapter 1 Rulemaking public hearing record (closes Oct 24) 

 
 
 
ELECTION OF CHAIR PURSUANT TO TITLE 12 § 684 
 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.conservationfund.org%2Fnews%2Fpress-releases%2F2246-the-fund-acquires-iconic-pine-forest-in-western-maine%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR3RISNML_KuVGXPjyIT5yLr94iy-TzZzeoRa0bqBL7ju-Ruwvz4FQkKTvE&data=02%7C01%7Cjudith.c.east%40maine.gov%7Ca629cb0ece0f487927d308d8534334d8%7C413fa8ab207d4b629bcdea1a8f2f864e%7C0%7C0%7C637350895788399651&sdata=lWTthVTwD4EbDIRJ0Ir%2Bx4NPqtN%2BblbyyU35rcCqx2U%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.conservationfund.org%2Fnews%2Fpress-releases%2F2246-the-fund-acquires-iconic-pine-forest-in-western-maine%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR3RISNML_KuVGXPjyIT5yLr94iy-TzZzeoRa0bqBL7ju-Ruwvz4FQkKTvE&data=02%7C01%7Cjudith.c.east%40maine.gov%7Ca629cb0ece0f487927d308d8534334d8%7C413fa8ab207d4b629bcdea1a8f2f864e%7C0%7C0%7C637350895788399651&sdata=lWTthVTwD4EbDIRJ0Ir%2Bx4NPqtN%2BblbyyU35rcCqx2U%3D&reserved=0
https://www.maine.gov/dacf/lupc/projects/location_of_development/lod_current_process.html
https://www.maine.gov/dacf/lupc/projects/location_of_development/lod_current_process.html
https://www.maine.gov/tools/whatsnew/index.php?topic=lurcfiles&id=2819&v=tplfiles
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Commissioner Gilmore made a motion to retain the two existing executives (Chair Worcester & Vice Chair Fitzgerald), 
stating that they have done a phenomenal job, and if they are willing to serve again they should be reappointed. The motion 
seconded by both Commissioners Hilton and May.  
 

Commissioner Gilmore moved a motion to retain, Commissioners Hilton and May seconded 

Vote: 8-0-0-1 

 

PUBLIC HEARING 

 Chapter 1 Rulemaking – Overview of draft rulemaking language regarding Ch. 1 General Provisions (Fees) -  
Tim Beaucage 

The presiding officer called the public hearing to order at 10:30 AM and conducted a rollcall of Commissioners 
present.  Tim Beaucage provided a brief overview of the proposed Chapter 1 rulemaking.  Judy East provided an 
explanation of how the virtual hearing would be conducted.  The presiding officer summarized the purpose of the 
public hearing and called for all members of the public intending to comment, to please raise their hand.  No 
members of the public pre-registered or raised their hand to offer comments; no public comments were received. 
 
Tim Beaucage, representing the LUPC staff summarized comments submitted by the staff on September 1st.  The 
comments first suggest that definitions proposed for Chapter 1 would be instructive to other chapters of the 
Commission’s rules and therefore consolidating all definitions into one rule should be considered.  Secondly, staff 
remarked that fees assessed per square foot (footprint) of structures continues to be appropriate; however, when 
applied to solar energy generation development (e.g., solar panels), the metric would result in fees significantly 
higher than intended.  Staff suggested that the rule could include a footnote confirming how footprint would be 
interpreted for the purposes of applying application fees regarding solar panels. 
 
Because no other individuals wished to speak, the presiding officer confirmed the deadlines for comments and the 
where comments should be sent, then closed the public hearing at 10:47 AM. 

 

PERMITTING & ZONING MATTER 

 Wolfden Mt. Chase, LLC – Metallic Mineral Mining – Stacie Beyer 

In a letter dated August 26, 2020, Attorney Tsiolis, on behalf of Wolfden Mt. Chase, LLC. (“Wolfden”), raised 
concerns about the Land Use Planning Commission’s (“LUPC” or “Commission’s”) ongoing review of Wolfden’s 
zoning petition, ZP 779 (“the Petition”). Wolfden requested that the Commission exclude from the LUPC’s 
evaluation of the zoning petition considerations that are covered by the DEP’s Chapter 200 rules, including noise, 
financial practicability, waste disposal at the mine, surface water quality, groundwater quality, and avoidance or 
mitigation of impacts on natural resources. Alternatively, Wolfden offered that the LUPC could limit its evaluation on 
those subjects to the degree necessary to verify that relevant values established in the CLUP would be adequately 
protected by the MDEP’s application of its Chapter 200 rules. At the September meeting, Stacie Beyer presented 
the Wolfden letter to the Commission, outlined the statutory criteria for zoning decisions, and reviewed how staff 
have been processing the petition. Stacie reviewed the Chapter 12 basis statement that was adopted by the 
Commission with amendments to the Chapter 12 rule in 2013. Staff found the basis statement to be particularly 
helpful in considering the Wolfden request. The basis statement included Commission responses to public 
comment regarding possible duplication of the DEP’s review. Stacie also explained the difference between rezoning 
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for a standard zone and rezoning for a custom zone, such as a Planned Development subdistrict (D-PD). Staff 
requested feedback from the Commission on responding to the letter. 

Commissioner Smith asked for clarification on the differences between the natural resource reviews in LUPC’s 
zoning and DEP’s permitting processes. Stacie responded that in zoning the LUPC asks for reconnaissance level 
surveys of wetlands and significant wildlife habitats and plant communities while the DEP permitting process 
typically requires detailed wetland delineation following the US Army Corps of Engineers Manual as well as more 
specific methodologies for surveys of significant wildlife habitat and plant communities. 

George Tsiolis, attorney representing Wolfden, said that Wolfden is not trying to avoid submitting any information, 
including information on those items listed in his August 26th letter, that staff deem necessary. Their concern is that 
the Commission’s ultimate decision on Wolfden’s zoning petition be defensible in court. They see two problems 
potentially arising from the current course of conduct on the petition. First, many of the areas in which staff are 
requesting information and hiring consultants to help evaluate have no applicable standards in the Commission’s 
rules, for example technical feasibility. In contrast, DEP’s Chapter 200 rules are exceptionally detailed on technical 
feasibility. The second concern is the potential for inconsistency between the Commission staff’s determination and 
advice to the Commission and DEP’s determination on the same subject matter, even if staff’s review is broad and 
DEP’s review is detailed. If the Commission were to approve the conceptual proposal of the zoning petition, but the 
DEP were to reject the more detailed permit application, the DEP’s determination would then be susceptible to 
reversal on review. This inconsistency could also open the Commission’s decision to re-examination on grounds 
arising well after the statute of limitations has lapsed. To avoid these problems on review, Wolfden believes that the 
Commission needs more deliberation on this matter. Mr. Tsiolis further raised a concern about the policy 
implications of the LUPC’s rezoning process for the Wolfden zoning petition. Given that this is the first time that 
LUPC’s Chapter 12 rules will be applied, the Commission’s actions in this case will govern future proceedings on 
metallic mineral mines.  

Mr. Tsiolis said that Wolfden’s request is that LUPC staff and DEP staff explicitly discuss which land and resource 
values of the LUPC’s Comprehensive Land Use Plan are adequately safeguarded by DEP’s implementation of their 
Chapter 200 rules and which are not. This latter category of land and resource values are the ones the staff should 
assess, develop a record on, and then advise the Commission on. They believe that this process would satisfy the 
Commission’s statutory mandate. They are not aware that any such dialogue has taken place. 

Commissioner Gilmore said that the credibility of the LUPC staff is excellent and that the LUPC is being asked to 
change zoning. He believes that if the LUPC is representing the state of Maine in zoning decisions, the LUPC ought 
to have the opportunity to address, ask for information, expect responses, and assess information on any topic for 
any applicant that may be of concern. However, he does support an open dialogue between LUPC and DEP staff 
on the zoning petition. But he does not support the idea that the LUPC would make a zoning decision without 
evaluating our own concerns in-house first. 

Commissioner Hilton agreed with Commissioner Gilmore’s comments and thanked staff for a thorough evaluation of 
this issue. She recalled that when the current rules were established, there was considerable interaction with the 
DEP on this issue which was key in reorganizing the way in which these larger projects were reviewed by LUPC, 
bringing in DEP scrutiny under site law. She fully supports staff’s thoughts on how to proceed on this matter and 
thinks the LUPC should continue with the information requests it has made to Wolfden. 

Commissioner Fitzgerald said that the LUPC’s review was valuable and that she is supportive of what the staff has 
done so far and the expectations going forward. 

Commissioner Smith said that she does not see a conflict between LUPC staff having additional meetings with the 
DEP and the LUPC moving in the direction that staff are indicating with their questions to Wolfden. She requested 
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staff input on whether additional meetings with DEP would cause significant delay or would be unnecessary given 
previous meetings with the DEP. 

Stacie responded that LUPC staff have had multiple meetings and phone calls with DEP staff since the zoning 
petition was received. The plan moving forward is to have weekly meetings with DEP’s mining coordinator. LUPC 
staff do see the focus of the zoning stage of the project as distinct and different from the permitting stage. When it 
comes to the permitting stage, LUPC and DEP have already determined which topics DEP will review and which 
LUPC will review in the certification process as covered by LUPC’s chapter 13 rules. Staff have been mindful of the 
difference between zoning and permitting from the beginning. 

Commissioner May expressed support for the staff and stated that he believes the questions staff are asking need 
to be asked at this stage of the project. 

George Tsiolis responded that the LUPC and DEP dialogue that occurred during the 2013 rulemaking was four 
years before the DEP’s Chapter 200 rules were adopted, a period in which new legislation was passed changing 
and mandating many provisions of the Chapter 200 rules. Therefore, Wolfden recommends another dialogue 
between LUPC and DEP on this matter. He reiterated that Wolfden is not saying that none of these information 
requests at issue should move forward. He stated that staff’s September 8 memo on this issue contained a number 
of incorrect characterizations of DEP’s Chapter 200 rules on noise and financial practicability, and that Wolfden 
thinks a dialogue in which the stakeholders participate would be useful and consistent with the letter and spirit of 
Maine’s Administrative Procedures Act. 

Commissioner Worcester said he believed that rather than subtly threatening the LUPC with lawsuits, Wolfden 
should be complying with the staff’s requests. George Tsiolis responded that his advice to clients is to be on the 
side of the agency. Their concern is defending, alongside the agency, any decision against third party lawsuits, not 
defending against any lawsuits by Wolfden. 

Lauren Parker, counsel for the LUPC from the Maine Attorney General’s Office, stated that at this point staff is 
looking for confirmation on how to proceed. The Commission is aware of how the staff understands the 
Commission’s interpretation of the rules. She believes that the Commission probably has enough information to 
provide direction to staff on this issue. The Commission is not at the point of deliberating on the substance of the 
petition and whether it satisfied all statutory and regulatory requirements. After a public hearing, staff will compile a 
thorough draft decision document for Commission deliberation at which time the Commission will be able to see the 
staff’s thinking and make sure that the staff’s interpretation of rules is consistent with the Commission’s. It’s good to 
know about points of disagreement at this stage, but she has not seen anything in how the staff is interpreting the 
rules that leads her to believe any decision by the Commission would not be legally defensible. Although the terms 
used might be similar, it is important to keep in mind the different functions and purposes of zoning and permitting. 

Commissioner Humphrey expressed support for the staff and moving the process forward with the information 
requests that staff thinks it needs. Staff should remain cognizant that there may be overlap with the Chapter 200 
rules, but he believes that staff is getting the information the Commission needs to make an informed decision. 

Commissioner Worcester said that the general consensus among the Commissioners is that the staff is proceeding 
correctly and needs to be provided the information so that they can make a recommendation to the Commission. 
Unless the staff receives that information, he doesn’t see how the staff can make a recommendation. 

Ron Little, President, CEO and Director of Wolfden Resources, expressed appreciation for the dialogue and 
reiterated the point that he hopes none of this is deemed to be a threat of any legal kind from Wolfden. They are 
trying to make positive suggestions regarding the process for themselves and the next people through this process. 
They want any decision to be defensible, and they are still providing the staff all the information requested. The goal 
was not to circumvent or not provide the information. They just wanted it to match whatever the DEP thinks. The 
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plan for LUPC and DEP to have a weekly meeting is a positive step along the lines of what they were suggesting. 
He reiterated that this was not a threat but a suggestion to streamline policy. 

Commissioner Smith said that there are a lot of people opposed to mining. As a result, it is in Wolfden’s interest that 
the Commission weigh in and represent the considerations that the state has on natural resources and other items 
so that there is not a process where people feel that they have not been heard and subsequently make a lot of 
noise. If the Commission decides that the rezoning is appropriate, it is absolutely in Wolfden’s interest that the 
Commission has been participating. 

Commissioner Humphrey said that he saw no harm in the LUPC having some of the same information that the DEP 
would have. This is not requiring Wolfden to do something extra to get this process through. Let staff continue with 
the information requests and provide the Commission with the information they need to make the right decision on 
behalf of the people of the state of Maine. 

Commissioner Worcester asked Stacie if the Commission’s discussion provided staff with direction on how to 
proceed. Stacie responded that the discussion did provide staff with direction moving forward. 

Ron Little stated that Wolfden has had a great relationship with the staff so far and asked Stacie to state that 
Wolfden has been responsive in providing information and that Wolfden plans to submit all information requested. 
There seems to be the impression that Wolfden is not willing to supply the information. The design is preliminary at 
this stage, so Wolfden can’t get too detailed without the full feasibility study. Stacie responded that staff have been 
working all along with Wolfden on the petition. Staff has requested more information, and while staff are still waiting 
on that information, the understanding is that Wolfden plans to submit it. 

Commissioner Worcester wrapped up the discussion on LUPC’s review of the petition by saying that he believed 
staff now had sufficient direction. He encouraged Wolfden to be responsive sooner rather than later. 

In addition, to the discussion of Wolfden’s August 26th letter, the Commission discussed a possible site visit to the 
proposed development location. Stacie provided an overview of recent State agency staff visits to the site. Then, 
the Commission discussed four options, an in-person site visit with public participation, and in-person site visit 
without public participation, a virtual site visit, and a combined virtual and in-person site visit. There was discussion 
of safety concerns associated with the site visit, including logging truck activity in the area, turning a line of vehicles 
around on the logging roads, and the need for social distancing due to Covid-19. Stacie asked if the Commission 
would still like to schedule a site visit, which option they would prefer, and if in-person which dates might be 
possible. Earlier discussion had included dates of October 15, 21, and 22. 

Commissioner Smith asked if it would be possible for everyone to be in contact by cell phone during a site visit. 
Stacie responded that she believed there was not sufficient service at the site for cell phone use. 

Commissioner Gilmore stated that it might be wise under the current conditions to take a first look at the site 
through Google Earth and drone footage, and if the Commission still has questions, an in-person site visit could be 
scheduled. 

Commissioner Hilton emphasized the importance of visiting the site to seeing the approach to the site and how the 
site fits into the community and the adjacent uses. However, given the current conditions, she also favors 
Commissioner Gilmore’s plan. 

Commissioner Humphrey stated that he was in favor of combining options 2 and 3. He stated that the 15th of 
October would be a poor choice due to moose and bird hunting that week. The 21st or 22nd would be safer. He 
also has multiple pieces of equipment that could be used to coordinate safety. He does think that an in-person site 
visit is essential but would like to see the virtual tour. 
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